
1 

 

FSADOC Delivery Model Assessment 
A Delivery Model Assessment (DMA) is an analytical, evidenced based approach to 

assist reaching a recommendation on whether a department should offer a service, or 

part of a service, in house, procure entirely from the market or adopt a hybrid 

solution. The standard government best-practice process and step can be found at 

Annex 1. Cabinet Office have advised that FSA are not in a mandated scenario for 

undertaking a DMA.  FSA have reviewed the delivery models available as best practice. 

Defining the Service to be reviewed 

The current outsourced element of the Delivery of Official Controls in FSA approved 

establishments in England and Wales. This represents c100% of OVs and c50% of Meat 

Hygiene Inspectors.  Out of scope of the process is the FSA employed MHIs. 

FSA EMT considered the key retender objectives of Delivery Certainty, Market 

Resilience and Contract Affordability and agreed the following priority order: 

• Delivery Certainty - maintaining the service continuity of high-quality 

Meat Official Controls is seen as the highest priority.  

• Improving Market Resilience - ensuring a robust competitive market to 

procure the outsourced element of the service from now and in the 

future.  

• Contract Affordability - the cost effectiveness and affordability of the 

outsourced service also needs to be carefully considered.  
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Long List of Delivery Models 

1. Full Insourced delivery by FSA 

2. Continued delivery of the current outsourced element (Current Delivery Model) 

3. Hybrid delivery (Insourcing of x% of OVs to have a hybrid OV and MHI model) 

4. FSA Government Owned Company (GovCo) delivery 

Further insourcing of any currently outsourced services (models 1 and 3 above) has 

been excluded from the short list due to the FSA decision to pause the programme 

exploring the insourcing of vets for a number of reasons including cost, civil service 

pay restraints and complexity1.  This programme is paused for the remainder of the 

Spending Review period which ends in March 2025. Future partial insourcing of OV 

roles remains under consideration through the Vet Resourcing Programme, if this 

becomes a viable option Cabinet Office have advised that a Delivery Model 

Assessment would be required.  A flexibility clause will be included in future contracts 

to allow for a change to the delivery model should partial insourcing become more 

viable.  

Model 4 would require the setting up and implementation of a GovCo as a non-

departmental public body (NDPB) that would be owned by FSA but would deliver the 

services as a private company.  Cabinet Office approval would be required for this 

model but this would only be considered as an option of last resort if there were no 

suppliers in the market to deliver these services.  Given that FSA has always received a 

number of bids for these services, this option has been discounted. 

Therefore, currently, there is only one viable delivery model, which is to continue to 

outsource the delivery of these services.  As such, no further assessment is required 

and this will be fed into the procurement strategy. 

 

 
1 Chief Executive Report to Business Committee December 2022  

https://www.food.gov.uk/board-papers/ce-report-to-business-committee-december-2022
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Annex 1 – Delivery Model Assessment Process 
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